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 TOBACCO SETTLEMENT PERMANENT TRUST ACCOUNT 


ADMINISTRATION ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING


Tuesday, October 27, 2009
Minutes

The Tobacco Settlement Permanent Trust Account Administration Advisory Committee (AAC) met on Tuesday, October 27, 2009 at 2:00 p.m.
AAC Members Present (in person or via conference call)
Betsy Briscoe (cc), Judge Mike Brown (cc), King Hillier (Chair), Jonny Hipp (cc), Carolyn Konecny, Judge Burt Mills, Eddie Olivarez, Commissioner Darryl Primo, Judge Raul Ramirez (cc)
Department of State Health Services (DSHS) Staff Members Present

Pat Feagin Czepiel, Manager, Funds Coordination; Janne Livermore, Team Lead, Funds Coordination; Kim Gold, Program Specialist, Funds Coordination; Linda Wiegman, Deputy General Counsel
Additional Participants (in person or via conference call)
Keri Disney on behalf of Ron J. Anderson, MD; Jim Allison, General Counsel, County Judges and Commissioners Association of Texas; Greg Hudson, Attorney, Hudson & O’Leary L.L.P.; Donald Lee, Executive Director, Texas Conference of Urban Counties (CUC)
Opening of Meeting and Roll Call

Ms. Czepiel introduced herself as the Coordinator for the Tobacco Settlement Distribution Program on behalf of DSHS and identified other staff members present.  Ms. Czepiel noted that the meeting was being held in accordance with the Open Meetings Act and meeting minutes were being taken as well as digitally recorded.  A summary would be provided to all AAC members and other stakeholders.

Mr. Hillier introduced and welcomed four new AAC members:  Betsy Briscoe, Judge Burt Mills, Judge Mike Brown, and Judge Raul Ramirez, and acknowledged the reappointment of Commissioner Darryl Primo.
Adoption of October 29, 2008 Meeting Minutes

Motion was made by Commissioner Primo to approve the minutes from the October 29, 2008 Committee Meeting.  Motion was seconded by Mr. Olivarez.  Minutes unanimously approved as written.
Review of 2009 Audits

Ms. Czepiel outlined the timeline for the 2009 Tobacco Settlement Distribution as follows:  expenditure statements sent to 304 political subdivisions at the end of December 2008; completed statements were due back by March 31, 2009; DSHS certified to the Comptroller’s office the percentage of the annual distribution to be paid to each eligible political subdivision on April 14, 2009; and the Comptroller’s office distributed tobacco settlement proceeds on April 17, 2009.  There were a total of 304 eligible political subdivisions:  165 Counties (54%), 137 Hospital Districts (45%), and 2 Cities (1%).  Of the 304 eligible political subdivisions, 301 received tobacco settlement proceeds for 2009.  This included Grapeland Hospital District, Loving County, and Texhoma Memorial Hospital District, while eligible these political subdivisions choose not to apply.  The net 2009 annual distribution amount was $92,303,845, with the largest distribution going to Harris County Hospital District at $22,612,959.08 and the smallest distribution to Briscoe County at $108.50.  
The audits were conducted during June through October 2009.  Twenty-five (25) political subdivisions were selected for audit based on the following criteria:  2008 expenditures $500,000 or greater than previous year expenditures and not audited in the previous year (23), and, those applying for tobacco proceeds for the first time (2 – Crane County Hospital District and Scurry County Hospital District).  Eight of the 25 audits completed resulted in recoupment payments to be applied with the 2010 distribution.  Seven of the eight are in agreement with the audit results.   Communication with the 8th political subdivision has occurred and it does not appear any dispute will arise. 
Mr. Hudson commented that reporting by counties is more complicated than that of hospital districts. Hospital districts report taxes levied and collected where as counties break out expenditures related to public health purposes within their budget.  There are still ongoing difficulties in reporting by counties and if counties are in doubt as to if an expenditure is allowable or not they report it and a determination is made during the audit process.   
Mr. Hudson asked if there were any patterns or particular expenditures that seem problematic and troublesome for counties?  Ms. Czepiel explained that while looking through the various expenditures that were determined “unallowable” during the audit process, there was no pattern or specific category of expenditures that repeatedly occurred.  This could possibly be explained by the variety of ways counties submit documentation and classify items.  The frequently asked questions are there to aid political subdivisions in submitting allowable expenditures.  We work very closely with the counties during the expenditure reporting and auditing processes to assist in reporting of allowable expenditures and possibly prevent a recoupment situation.  

Members discussed the efforts in the beginning to develop a uniform budgetary/accounting method for counties.  This may be something to look into and consider possibly holding education conferences on indigent health care reporting or review supporting materials that explain how to do the reporting.  A concern was voiced about counties under reporting.  It was suggested that a county be selected that does an exemplary job in submitting expenditures to use as a role model in future training or best practice efforts.  
Investment Advisory Committee (IAC) Update
Mr. Lee, CUC, provided an update on the IAC.  In 2009 approximately $92.3 million was distributed, the same amount distributed in 2008.  Even though the Trust fund lost money due to the economic down turn, the 2009 distribution amount was possible by making a significant withdrawal from the Distribution 
Stabilization Account (DSA) “rainy day fund.”  With the significant reduction in the rainy day fund, the IAC sent a memorandum to all counties on April 1, 2009 indicating that they should expect a significantly lower distribution in 2010.  The IAC is looking at proposing changes to the rules regarding the distribution of funds, specifically, on the use of the DSA during economic down turn situations.   The proposed changes may also allow putting funds back into the DSA.  In general the performance of the tobacco fund has out performed those of its peers.  The loss to the fund was minimized due to changes made to the fund 5 years ago.  The changes included diversifying the standard investment strategies away from tradition investments (equities, securities, and bonds) to more private equities (real-estate and hedge funds) and a great diversification of many different types of new investment vehicles.  With the changes the IAC hopes to see more stability in returns, consistency, and less volatility over all.  
Mr. Allison stated that the amount that goes into the DSA, prior to distribution, is a year by year determination.  Mr. Lee explained that the portfolio was designed to produce an average of 8% return in which 3% is put back into the trust for growth each year and 5% for distribution (4.5%  distributed to political subdivisions and .5%  put into the DSA).  The 5% is part of a 5 year average.  The value of the fund for the last 20 quarters is averaged and 5% of that is distributed.  This means, with the experience we just had with the drop in the market, a drag will occur on distributions for a 5 year period of time. 
Mr. Hipp raised the question about an article regarding the Madoff Ponzi scheme.  Mr. Lee stated that tobacco funds did have a minor exposure to the Madoff investment scheme and that all managers that were part of selecting the investments have been removed from the portfolio management position and no longer has any funds from the trust fund.  Mr. Hipp also asked if processes were put in place to make up for the loss, if the state was taking some action to minimize any loss in terms of litigation and other actions, and if there was a loss that the matter was being pursued.  The concern would be shared with the IAC.
Open Records and Open Meetings Training

Ms. Wiegman discussed requirements under State Law in which committee members are required to complete Open Records and Open Meetings training within 90 days of appointment.  For Open Meetings, members must watch a one hour video and print a certificate upon completion.  For Open Records, members may watch a one hour video and print a certificate upon completion or members may sign a Delegation of Authority to Complete Open Records Training form which designates the DSHS Public Information Coordinator on his/her behalf.  Both the Open Meetings training certificate and signed Delegation of Authority on Open Records training (or Open Records training certificate) must be submitted to Kim Gold on or before January 27, 2010 in order to meet the statutory requirement.  Training is only required to be completed once; therefore, if members have already fulfilled the requirement under their current place of employment he/she may submit a copy.  DSHS will keep copies of certificates and Delegation of Authority on file.
Annual Meeting Schedule

Mrs. Czepiel suggested for convenience that we have a standing timeframe for the annual AAC meeting and proposed the last Thursday of October as the target date each year.  
Adjourn

Motion was made by Mr. Olivarez to adjourn the meeting.  Motion was seconded by Commissioner Primo and unanimously approved.  The meeting adjourned at 3:00 pm.
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